# **STATES OF JERSEY**



## **CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER: PERFORMANCE APPRAISAL 2019**

Presented to the States on 30th September 2020 by the Chief Minister

**STATES GREFFE** 

#### REPORT

#### **Objectives and priorities**

In 2018, I agreed a set of 6 strategic objectives for the Chief Executive, Charlie Parker, which were also used for this report:

- deliver One Government and modernise public services;
- lead organisational change and secure culture change through Team Jersey;
- develop a stronger focus on customer services;
- continue to build and develop good working relationships with the Council of Ministers, States Members and Scrutiny panels;
- deliver effective financial, performance and business management;
- promote and support the economy of Jersey both internally and externally.

In addition, alongside these strategic objectives, I tasked the Chief Executive with the following key priorities to deliver in 2019:

- the Government Plan 2020-23;
- establishing and making rapid progress on the new hospital project;
- delivering sustainable long-term efficiencies, while ensuring that appropriate governance and checks and balances remain in place;
- creating an investment vehicle for reviving our Island's infrastructure.

#### Timing of this statement

I regret that my statement on the Chief Executive's performance is being published later this year than I would wish. The earliest that I should be able to conduct a performance review is following the publication of the Annual Report and Accounts in March, given that it provides a comprehensive audit of the Government's operational and financial outcomes, which make up a significant element of the Chief Executive's performance assessment. I would also expect to have received the report of the independent assessor by then, once he has completed the interviews he carries out with internal and external stakeholders in January and February.

This year, however, the onset of COVID-19 significantly delayed the completion of the independent assessor's report. He was unable to interview several of the key interviewees before they became subsumed by the preparations and response to the pandemic. Moreover, I also prioritised dealing with the health and economic impacts of the pandemic, implementing emergency measures and planning for the recovery. Only after the summer break, have I been able to set aside the time to review, assess and discuss the Chief Executive's 2019 performance and publish this statement.

Whilst this report covers the period of 2019 and doesn't reflect the period of the Coronavirus pandemic, it is being published at a time where the work of Chief Executive and his officials have exemplified the hard work and commitment that all Islanders would hope from the civil service during a time of great hardship and worry for the Island.

#### The basis of the assessment

Throughout 2019, I continued to work very closely with the Chief Executive across all of these strategic and priority objectives, as well as on day-to-day issues and in dealing with the opportunities and threats that have arisen along the way. We meet several times a week in various formats, including through our weekly one-to-one meetings and as part of larger meetings, including the Council of Ministers, the States Employment Board, and other working groups. He has also participated alongside me and on his own at Scrutiny and Public Accounts Committee (PAC) hearings and in other external fora.

In assessing the Chief Executive's performance in 2019, I have examined his delivery of the objectives and priorities I have set him, but I have also drawn on my own personal observations – the quality of his advice, the soundness of his judgement, the breadth and depth of his knowledge, the speed with which he is able to grasp and analyse complex data and issues, his seemingly endless energy and effort, the courtesy and calm of his conduct and his leadership skills, not just when working with our Ministers and senior leaders, but also when engaging with colleagues of all levels.

Alongside my own observations, I have again supplemented my own assessment with evidence from a range of other sources: including the views expressed by senior colleagues during the year, from the business and financial outcomes reported in the 2019 Annual Report and Accounts and from the report of the independent assessor, Dr John Nicholson.

The 2019 Annual Report and Accounts were published in March and are available for review on the <u>gov.je</u> website and, with the agreement of the Chief Executive, Dr Nicholson's independent report is again being published in full alongside this statement.

#### 2019 performance assessment

In summary, my assessment is that the Chief Executive had had another successful year and once again his performance has been highly professional. The high expectations established in 2018 began to deliver fruit in 2019, with the focus moving from analysis of the organisation and its issues, to that of starting to implement new structures and ways of working.

The Annual Report provides a comprehensive, audited record of public service operational outcomes under the Chief Executive's leadership, but I will highlight several achievements against the objectives and priorities I established:

- One Government is now largely in place and, with some exceptions (such as in Justice and Home Affairs, following a change made by the States Assembly), the departmental operating models are now established. The benefits of the collaborative approach and of also bringing almost 500 public servants together into the interim Government office in Broad Street were not only highlighted in how the first-ever Government Plan was developed, but also in the effectiveness of the cross-government response to the COVID-19 pandemic.
- The integration and co-location of customer-facing public services has proved to be effective, efficient and popular. More services are now being delivered through the Customer and Local Services Department, as well as from the first of the Closer to Home local community hubs, at Communicare in St. Brelade.

- The Team Jersey programme has started to deliver a step-change in how the public service engages with its own managers and employees, and the many hundreds who participated in the programme have reported positively on what they have learned and how it makes them think. Team Jersey has also provided intensive targeted programmes in some departments, which have helped to resolve a range of organisational issues and build a consensus approach.
- The Chief Executive has developed a good strong working relationship with the Council of Ministers, both as a group and individually with Ministers and Assistant Ministers through day-to-day working. He provides calm and clear analysis and advice and he seeks to resolve issues collaboratively and always takes time to understand Ministers' views and concerns. He has also ensured a more effective service is provided to help the Ministers and myself in carrying out our duties, through the creation of the Ministerial Support Unit. He has demonstrated consistent care and respect in his dealings with States Members and Scrutiny Panels, and ensures that they are kept informed, updated and provided with the documentation they request. It should be highlighted that the Chief Executive is not responsible for disagreements arising from political differences between States Members, Scrutiny panels and Ministers, and that his support is around the operational delivery of Government and its policies.
- Despite a forecasted financial shortfall in 2019, the Chief Executive achieved a balanced year-end budget, through improved financial management and controls and more efficient operational delivery. The earlier closure of financial accounts and better monthly financial summaries that he has established has also enabled earlier and better information to be available to assist with developing the Government Plan and for in-year financial monitoring.
- The Chief Executive worked closely with the States Employment Board in developing and approving the approach to pay negotiations and settlements in 2019, which resolved many longstanding pay anomalies (such as lower pay for nurses and manual workers against civil servants for work of equal value), securing negotiated settlements for 2018-20 with all pay groups except civil servants.
- The Chief Executive has assisted Ministers in implementing initiatives to promote and support Jersey's economy, as well as planning for the future by initiating work on a future economic framework which enabled Jersey to respond fast and decisively to the economic impacts of COVID-19 in 2020.
- The Chief Executive coordinated the development of the Government Plan 2020-23, which provided a clear and understandable roadmap for the Government's priorities and actions in 2020 and beyond. While the COVID-19 pandemic has meant a rapid review of the timing of delivery of many of these priorities, and the mechanisms for funding them and the emergency, the work that underpins the Government Plan was rigorous and has proved invaluable in planning the recovery.
- Following the closure of the Future Hospital project, the Chief Executive worked closely with me to develop the new Our Hospital project, establish the governance forums and processes, and ensure that the project has access to the

skills and funding it needs. The project made rapid progress from its initiation in Summer 2019, and the Deputy Chief Minister published several reports during the year explaining its actions and plans. The project has since moved forward considerably in 2020.

- The Chief Executive also launched a project in 2019 to design and deliver a new permanent building for our public service, bringing many more colleagues together and closing buildings which can be made available for re-development and sale.
- As part of the Government Plan, the Chief Executive initiated a review of efficiencies, both within every department and across the public service as a whole. As a result, the Efficiencies Plan, which formed a part of the Final Government Plan, identified the first £40 million of sustainable efficiencies to be delivered in 2020, from an ambition of £100 million over 4 years. The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic is likely to affect how those efficiencies are delivered in 2020, and this will be considered in the Chief Executive's 2020 performance appraisal.
- Jersey's long-term infrastructure investment will remain underfunded while the financial approach remains that all money for a capital project must be raised and ringfenced before any work can proceed. The Chief Executive has developed proposals for the future funding of our Island's infrastructure which will enable investment to be accelerated. Details about these proposals have been delayed as a result of the Pandemic but will form part of our long-term arrangements to rebuild our finances and maintain investment in long-term Infrastructure initiatives.

On each of the objectives and priorities, there is ample evidence that the Chief Executive has made significant and demonstrable progress and that the public service is working well and continuing to improve and modernise under his leadership throughout the year. Many of the uncertainties and disagreements that were evident in 2018 dissipated in 2019, as components of modernisation were completed, more legacy issues were resolved, the new senior leadership team was fully embedded and effective, and internal and external scepticism about his plans gave way to increasing recognition of his achievements.

#### The independent assessor's report

The independent assessor provides a separate assessment of the Chief Executive's performance, based on comments drawn from his interviews with internal and external stakeholders. This too is overwhelmingly positive, and I am pleased to read that the areas for possible improvement highlighted in the 2018 report are ones in which progress is noted.

The primary area for improvement that Dr Nicholson's report had identified was "to play more positive 'mood music' – focusing more on a positive future, rather than how poor the past was – and to focus on wins and successes."

Dr Nicholson concludes: "Feedback would indicate that this has largely been achieved. The Chief Executive has sought consistently to talk about progress and to recognise the hard work of staff, rather than to keep highlighting the legacy of issues that are yet to be addressed."

I endorse Dr Nicholson's positive view about how the organisation now feels and communicates. Indeed, in mid-2019, the Chief Executive issued a message to colleagues, announcing that the "stabilisation" phase of modernisation was largely complete and that the public service was now in the "recovery" phase, where the benefits of the changes and of their efforts would be increasingly visible.

However, Dr Nicholson adds that "under pressure, the Chief Executive can still resort to referring back to what he inherited. So, whilst progress has been made, and the feedback is largely positive, there is still some work to do." In my own view, having worked so closely with the Chief Executive throughout the COVID-19 pandemic, if this were still the case on occasion in 2019, it is not something that I have witnessed in recent months. As I mentioned at the start of this statement, the organisation has pulled together in a remarkable manner in the last 6 months or so and has delivered a response to the Pandemic that Islanders should be proud of.

On the Chief Executive's leadership approach, Dr Nicholson highlights that "Members of the Leadership Team, and those most affected by its performance, attest to a significant shift in the way in which the Chief Executive led the Public Service: authority and influence became more widely distributed as the year went on, while the Chief Executive adjusted his own style to reflect the team's growing maturity, and the bolstering of his personal reputation, as the benefits of the One Government approach became apparent."

Dr Nicholson also noted that: "The case for significant change was widely accepted, as was the staff selection process. New ways of working had produced some clear successes, which were effectively publicised and contributing to a noticeable shift in perception of the new regime – inside the government and more generally amongst Islanders. The Chief Executive, emboldened by such green shoots, had signed up to an ambitious programme of measurable commitments linked to the 6 overarching personal objectives he had agreed with the Chief Minister."

Dr Nicholson said that "2019 was the year in which diagnosis and design had to give way to introducing new structures and ways of working – in short, implementation. This shift needed to be supported by a new tone at the top. In place of criticism of the way in which things had been done in the past, a fresh note of optimism had to be struck."

He highlights "an impressive record of delivery against performance targets in most areas. Where targets have not been met, convincing explanations are provided for delays and omissions – mainly as a result of external factors or shortfalls in resource, which could not have been anticipated. It should also be noted that, while not all commitments made were successfully delivered, other significant achievements were recorded, which are additional to – and, in some cases, more effective ways of meeting – the original aims and objectives agreed between the Chief Executive and Chief Minister."

Dr Nicholson concludes by saying: "At the end of 12 months of relentless activity, the Government seemed poised at the beginning of 2020 to start reaping the fruits of Charlie Parker's first 2 years as Chief Executive. It was at this point that the Chinese city of Wuhan first came to the attention of the world at large. Next year's appraisal report will

describe the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on Jersey's vision to transform itself – and assess Charlie Parker's ability to respond to a threat registering somewhere between game-changing and life-threatening."

I am grateful to Dr Nicholson for his report and to all those who agreed to be interviewed by him and gave up their time. I note and will reflect on his comment that: "It may now be appropriate to pare back the exercise, involving fewer 'expert witnesses', and adopting a lighter touch to performance measurement." I also agree with his view that while the Chief Executive's focus in 2020 has primarily been on dealing with the COVID-19 emergency and recovery, his personal performance commitments for the rest of 2020 and 2021 need to be agreed as soon as the revised Government Plan is completed.

#### Conclusion

In conclusion, I am very pleased with the Chief Executive's performance in 2019, impressed at the energy and professionalism he brings to his leadership of the public service and grateful to him for his diligence, calm advice and experience as together we navigated numerous difficult challenges for the Government. Without the work that he has done to improve the way that the public service collaborates as One Government, his insistence on evidence-based actions, backed by clear performance monitoring and assessment, and his recruitment of a number of experienced senior officers into key posts; I have no doubt that Jersey would have been significantly less-well-prepared than we were to face and overcome the COVID-19 pandemic in 2020, which will undoubtedly form the major part of his 2020 performance review. The Chief Executive and I will take the findings of Dr Nicholson and reflect on how we can continue to deliver improvements and continuing change.



Government of Jersey Chief Executive Appraisal: Independent Assessor's Report on Year Two Performance Dr John Nicholson 2020

## Contents

Executive Summary	2
Introduction	4
Objective 1: One Government and modernising public services	8
Objective 2: Organisational change and Team Jersey	14
Objective 3: Developing a stronger focus on customer service	19
Objective 4: Building and developing good working relationships with COM, Assembly Members and Scrutiny Panels	25
Objective 5: Financial, performance and business management	29
Objective 6: To promote and support the economy of Jersey both internally ar externally	nd 32
Personal Change	37
Conclusion and recommendations	42

#### **Executive Summary**

In his second year as Chief Executive and Head of the Public Service for the Government of Jersey, Charlie Parker's focus was on continuing to engineer transformational change in the way in which the island is governed. But whereas in 2018 the emphasis had been on analysis of a situation he had inherited, and the development of a programme to address its flaws, 2019 was the year in which diagnosis and design had to give way to introducing new structures and ways of working – in short, implementation. This shift needed to be supported by a new tone at the top. In place of criticism of the way in which things had been done in the past, a fresh note of optimism had to be struck: the ship of state was heading towards an identified destination, manned by a crew more than capable of completing the voyage successfully, and providing appropriate leadership in the new environment.

Much of the heavy lifting had been completed in Year One. The case for significant change was widely accepted, as was the staff selection process. New ways of working had produced some clear successes, which were effectively publicised and contributing to a noticeable shift in perception of the new regime – inside the government and more generally amongst islanders. The Chief Executive, emboldened by such green shoots, had signed up to an ambitious programme of measurable commitments linked to the six overarching personal objectives he had agreed with the Chief Minister.

This second appraisal report demonstrates an impressive record of delivery against performance targets in most areas. Where targets have not been met, convincing explanations are provided for delays and omissions – mainly as a result of external factors or shortfalls in resource, which could not have been anticipated. It should also be noted that, while not all commitments made were successfully delivered, other significant achievements were recorded, which are additional to – and, in some cases, more effective ways of meeting – the original aims and objectives agreed between the Chief Executive and Chief Minister. This applies across all the six main appraisal objectives.

With regard to the leadership of his own team, and the overall tone of messages he delivered to the organisation, the Chief Executive clearly delivered on commitments made. There were changes to the Leadership Team's composition. Members of the Leadership Team, and those most affected by its performance, attest to a significant shift in the way in which the Chief Executive led: authority and influence became more widely distributed as the year went on,

while the Chief Executive adjusted his own style to reflect the team's growing maturity, and the bolstering of his personal reputation, as the benefits of the One Government approach became apparent. Some of the divisions which had hampered progress in 2018 – for example, between newcomers and old-hands – dissipated during 2019, and a very successful year reached a crescendo with the stunning level of support the Assembly gave to the first Government Plan.

At the end of 12 months of relentless activity, the Government seemed poised at the beginning of 2020 to start reaping the fruits of Charlie Parker's first two years as Chief Executive. It was at this point that the Chinese city of Wuhan first came to the attention of the world at large. Next year's appraisal report will describe the impact of the COVID pandemic on Jersey's vision to transform itself – and assess Charlie Parker's ability to respond to a threat registering somewhere between game-changing and life-threatening.

## Introduction

#### Understanding the context

#### Organisational change

The work required to bring about large-scale change in organisations can be divided into eight stages:

- 1. Carry out due diligence: assess the situation and decide what needs to change.
- 2. Develop and communicate a change strategy.
- Develop and communicate a detailed plan of how the strategy will be implemented, which manages expectations and sets stretching – but achievable – targets, with timescales.
- 4. Start to pull the levers of change: e.g. redesign structures and processes, ways of working, mindsets and behaviours.
- 5. Build the confidence of key stakeholders that you know what you're doing, that the plan is robust and that it is beginning to produce measurable benefits.
- 6. Evaluate early feedback, positive and negative: understand obstacles to progress and fine-tune plans to overcome them.
- Identify, communicate and celebrate early successes. Explain where plans have changed – and why.
- 8. Sustain interest by varying the pace of change, publicising the growing benefits flowing from new ways of working, encouraging 'organisational tourism' to witness better practice in action, across and outside the organisation. Insist that improvement must be continuous to ensure the organisation's resilience and enduring success.

Applying this framework to Jersey's determination to transform itself into an efficiently governed modern economy, the Chief Executive's Year One Assessment Report focused mainly on the effectiveness of his work on diagnosis, design of new structures and processes, formulation of a strategy and plans to manage in new ways of working and the effective communication of some quick wins. Most – though not all – of the activity being evaluated, therefore, fell into the first five of the stages of change set out above. The report's conclusion was generally very positive. The due diligence process was described as thorough and effective, resulting in a comprehensive cataloguing of what needed to change and unusually well-designed programme to engineer the transformation. However, at the end of last year's appraisal process, the Chief Minister and the Chief Executive agreed with the independent

assessor that in Year Two, there would need a shift in emphasis from diagnosis and design to delivery. This would call for a significant shift in what was expected from the Chief Executive, with commensurate change in how his performance should be evaluated. For example, at this stage in the programme, it becomes crucially important to obtain, evaluate and respond to the views of those who are being asked to change the way they think and behave. So, in this Year Two report, greater emphasis is placed on third party comments than was the case with its predecessor.

The Year One report set out, on a department-by-department basis, a detailed account of all the structural and procedural shifts which needed to be made, in order to turn the One Government concept from consultant-speak into improved everyday working practices. Progress on each individual element was evaluated, along with consumer reaction (obtained from interviews with a pool of expert witnesses) and, where necessary, commitments by the Chief Executive to specific further actions during the next twelve months and beyond.

This level of granularity reflected the fact that the transformation process was in its infancy: as a result, there was still widespread misunderstanding of its objectives, and in some parts of the organisation, as well as in the media and amongst other opinion-formers in the community – open hostility to the new regime. They wanted to stick to established ways of doing things, without regard either to their effectiveness or to changing circumstances, in Jersey and in the wider world.

A year ago, significant parts of the organisation were in shock, as a consequence of the scope and pace of the early stages of the Change Programme. This extended up to the top of the organisation where the Executive Management Team had had a challenging year. At a personal level, those who had served under the previous Chief Executive had been through a tough assessment procedure, which had led to the exit of some of their colleagues. Some of them were experiencing feelings of guilt which are symptomatic of the 'survivor syndrome'. Some of them also felt resentment at the appointment of (a few) off-islanders to senior posts. The newcomers could sense this, as they adapted to life in Jersey. The pressure of everyday business, combined with the launch of an ambitious programme of transformational change, created a level of busyness very few had experienced before. It also restricted the time available to build a cohesive team, which could exemplify the new values and ways of working – collectively and as individuals. Critical to the success of the new approach was the development of a strong performance culture, across the organisation. As a first step towards this, Charlie Parker agreed with the Chief Minister that his own performance must be robustly and independently appraised, against a set of agreed objectives, which would reflect the demands of the period under review. As circumstances changed, so might the Chief Executive's objectives – and the way in which his performance appraisal was conducted and reported.

#### **Revising the process**

Last year's appraisal report represented the first stage of this process: it reviewed the Chief Executive's performance in Year One and set out a list of commitments against which he has been assessed during Year Two. This year, his performance has been assessed using a range of financial, operational, and customer service measures, wherever these are available. Appraisal judgements are based on four different sources: official documents (the States of Jersey Annual Reports and Accounts and Jersey's Performance Framework); the Chief Executive's self-appraisal; comments made by third parties (individuals selected for having had first-hand dealings with him and, therefore, being well placed to evaluate the extent to which he has achieved his objectives and the manner in which he has done so), who were interviewed by the assessor; the assessor's knowledge of how other leaders facing similar challenges in different organisations are squaring up to the challenge of managing transformational change at this point in time.

The Year One report was based around the Chief Executive's performance in six areas, agreed between him and both the Chief Ministers he has served under. For each of these areas, there was a summary of achievements claimed, observations made, and commitments for further improvement in Year Two and beyond. The same six areas were used to start the appraisal discussion with the third parties involved in this year's process. They were also asked to evaluate the Chief Executive's leadership of his Top Team and to make other observations they believed might enrich the Year Two performance appraisal. This year's report is based on third party evidence collected from 34 respondents – a mixture of senior colleagues (Directors General and Directors), politicians, representatives of partner organisations, and some leading figures in the community. All these conversations were conducted on a confidential basis, either face-to-face or by phone. A digest of opinion was collected by the independent assessors: relevant illustrative comments and suggestions are included throughout this report. The Year Two report covers the Chief Executive's

performance against objectives set at the beginning of the period and progress made on the One Government Transformational Change Programme.

A final section of the report deals not with the Chief Executive's achievements during the period, but of the manner in which he has made them – i.e. how he has conducted himself. It assesses the extent to which he has modified his approach in the light of suggestions made in last year's report, and considers what further changes will be required in 'mood music' – via different tone in communication – as well as in leadership style and practice, to meet the changing demands on leadership during the next period.

This report will be shared in the first instance with the Chief Minister and the Chief Executive. It will belong to the organisation, though at least some of its contents will be shared with wider audiences, in a manner agreed between the Chief Minister and the Chief Executive, with the understanding that any publicly available documentation preserves the confidentiality guarantees given by the assessor to the third party commentators.

## Objective 1: One Government and modernising public services

#### **One Government**

#### Background

The Common Strategic Policy, which was created to give focus to the Council of Ministers' ambitions, was passed unanimously by the Assembly in 2018. During 2019, the first Government Plan explained how the government intended to implement the policy, bringing together income, funding, policies, initiatives and strategic outcomes for the first time. The plan was passed at the end of 2019 with 43 out of 49 members voting in its support.

#### Year Two Achievements

Impressive progress has been made on One Government, after overcoming initial cynicism. It is generally accepted that the Chief Executive's vision, drive, tenacity, passion and commitment were instrumental in maintaining initial momentum, dealing with resistance and making measurable advances. Most observers reported positive shifts in collaboration and working across departments, with siloes having been significantly broken down. Progress can be reported on many of the specific One Government and overall modernisation objectives set out in last year's appraisal report.

2019 commitments	2019 actions
Following an announcement in November 2018, with the approval of SEB, a collaborative process will be run with the Trade Unions and all other key stakeholders in the first three months of 2019, aimed to agree priorities for achieving revised terms and conditions, with a view to implementing any changes by no later than 1 <sup>st</sup> January 2020.	Negotiations took place throughout 2019 aimed at resolving legacy pay issues, overseen by the Chief Executive. By the end of the year, negotiated settlements had been reached with all employee groups for 2018, 2019 and 2020, with the exception of civil servants, who have not agreed any pay offer for nine years. The settlements substantially corrected longstanding inequalities in pay between groups.
All new departmental structures should be in place by May 2019.	All new departments were substantially established, although restructuring was not completed by May 2019, due to the need to incorporate feedback from consultations, political changes and the lack of capability and capacity to evaluate the considerable number of job descriptions.

For example:

	By the end of 2019, the majority of Tiers 1, 2 and 3 structures were in place. In terms of
The Chief Operating Office will launch a	<ul> <li>departmental structures:</li> <li>Treasury and Exchequer (T&amp;E), Strategic Policy, Planning and Performance (SPPP) and Community and Local Services (CLS) had completed consultation at all Tiers.</li> <li>Consultation on Tier 3 roles across Government of Jersey has concluded with the exception of the new Department for the Economy, which was originally out of scope due to Brexit.</li> <li>Job evaluation timescales have improved, and an improved internal moderation process has been created to ensure consistency of grades.</li> <li>Consultation was completed at the end of</li> </ul>
consultation on Tier 3 roles in January 2019 and implement this structure during March 2019.	March. Unfortunately, only three of the 13 posts were then filled by internal candidates, so it was necessary to implement an interim structure until posts could be filled.
In January 2019, the Customer & Local Services Department will launch a formal consultation on the new model and structure with affected staff in Tiers 3, 4, 5 and 6, aiming to conclude the consultation in late February / early March 2019.	All phases of the CLS TOM were completed in 2019. Net savings of £700k were delivered through the restructure.
Detailed proposals for the structure of the Children, Young People, Education & Skills Department will be agreed by the end of January 2019, with further consultation on them and their impact on Tiers 3 and 4 colleagues in February and March 2019. Depending on the outcomes of this consultation, the structural changes will be implemented in April / May 2019. The review of tertiary education strategy will conclude in Q2 of 2019.	The development of the TOM was conducted in two phases: a high-level consultation on the functional model, which took place July – September 2019; the detailed statutory 30- day consultation on the organisational structure, which took place October – November 2019. The elongated timescale was principally the result of job description moderation and pay evaluation bottlenecks arising from the conduct of multiple TOMs simultaneously.
	A high-level vision and strategy for tertiary education was developed and consulted upon over the first two quarters of 2019 and was used to help shape the Government Plan (CSP1 and 3, in particular).
An interim Director General has been leading the Health & Community Services department since Summer 2018; a new permanent DG will take up the post in Spring 2019.	The new permanent DG, Caroline Landon took up her post as planned. HCS team developed a new Jersey Care Model for the island, which was drafted in October 2019.

The Justice & Home Affairs Department intends to announce and consult on the new structure in January 2019 and begin a formal thirty-day consultation with affected staff in Tiers 3 and 4.	TOM 1 did go to consultation early in 2019. However, it was stopped due to a requirement that any changes to the service involving legislative change or impacting on the most senior posts going before the States Assembly for approval.
	The department was able to continue with changes to the Prison Service and Customs and Immigration Service by streamlining certain senior posts, delivering savings, whilst maintaining service delivery.
Consultation with Tier 5 and 6 colleagues in Treasury and Exchequer on a Finance Transformation Programme will begin in February 2019, to be completed in March 2019. The Taxes Office has led a parallel Transformation Programme to create "Revenue Jersey".	The restructuring of Treasury and Exchequer was completed in its entirety during 2019. Treasury – Tiers 5 and 6 consultation concluded on 5 <sup>th</sup> April 2019 and, as a result of comments and feedback, a number of jobs were re-submitted for evaluation. The end of consultation letters were issued on 10 <sup>th</sup> June 2019 and recruitment commenced for a number of ring-fenced roles and roles which were available in open competition. The effective date of the new roles was 15 <sup>th</sup> August 2019.
	Revenue Jersey – Tiers 3, 4, 5 and 6 consultation took place during the period 24 September 2019 to 24 October 2019 and the end of consultation letters were issued on 14 November 2019. The majority of staff were directly matched to roles in the new structure although a small number underwent ring-fenced interviews. The effective date of implementation was 1 January 2020.
Consultation on a new model and structure for the Growth, Housing & Environment Department with affected staff in Tiers 3 and 4 will begin early in 2019.	Ongoing discussions in the second half of 2019 led to proposals to restructure GHE and to bring economy together into a new department, which was announced early in 2020, along with a change of GHE leadership. A refocused approach to the department involved a number of strategic review workstreams, as agreed with ELT and the COM. These include One Government property, property relationships with SOJDC, the future of sport, the assessment of a combined utilities model, and the review of regulation and environment.
The new Strategic Policy, Planning and Performance Department (SPPP) plans to announce and consult on the modern structure in February 2019 and begin a formal thirty-day consultation with affected	The new modern structure for the Department for Strategic Policy, Planning and Performance (SPPP) was achieved in 2019. The proposals were approved for consultation by the States Employment Board

staff. The implementation phase for Tiers 3-6 is scheduled for March-April 2019.	in February and by the Council of Ministers in March. Following the resolution of some
	technical job evaluation issues, formal
	consultation with all staff was conducted
	during August and
	September. Implementation of the new
	structure is now complete for all Tiers of the
	new Department.
A programme of £30-40 million of	A £40-million Efficiencies Programme was
efficiencies will be prepared for the Council	completed in October 2019 and included in
of Ministers (COM) to consider in early	the Government Plan 2020-23, which was
2019.	approved overwhelmingly by the States
	Assembly in December 2019.

#### Third party comments

Most of the expert witnesses consulted, inside and outside government, were generous with their praise for the Chief Executive's achievements in this area.

- "Charlie is a very visionary leader. People now buy into the One Government. He has really brought a different kind of focus. When he first arrived, there was always an element of, 'Charlie is the new guy and he's got this One Government thing' – and people didn't really believe in it. But now, at all different levels of the organisation, people are working across boundaries, working far better together and really seeing the benefits that One Government will bring. It's really gained momentum this year. That is down to Charlie's vision, persistence and communication."
- *"I've been really pleased with Charlie, because the structural changes he has made have been so effective. The new structures are more fluid / flexible we used to be much too compartmentalised / departmentalised."*
- "The lack of opposition and amendments to the Government Plan was truly remarkable."
- *"Excellent performance here. This is Charlie's forte. Getting One Government through, achieving consistency across the government, and breaking the power of silos have all required drive, passion and commitment. Charlie has provided all three. He's had to be forceful, even to the point of becoming a bit dictatorial, and it hasn't helped that some of his DGs are seen as yes-men."*
- "The fact that annual accounts were wrapped up much earlier meant that we were given the numbers in time to plan properly. The impact of this is mainly on the top three Tiers, less so on the rest of the staff and islanders."

However, not all were convinced:

• *"At first, Charlie was seen as a breath of fresh air and to be doing a hell of a job. Two years later, with the organisational structure still incomplete and with confusion about what's going on, I can't see a clear plan or priorities."* 

Progress in Year Two towards introducing a full suite of new TOMs compares unfavourably with that on One Government. This is reflected in third party comments:

- "Going against that positivity about One Government, what's interesting is that from an organisational change perspective – a big focus this year has been on Target Operating Models (TOMs) and restructures, which seems to have been done in the least One Government way possible. So, whilst there is so much good stuff, unfortunately, what seems to have happened there is that the TOMs have been developed into silos. There were some principles put out (on how to redesign departments) – but there are almost more exceptions to them than there is evidence for them (e.g. one to eight reporting ratios, lines of hierarchy, etc.). The intention was absolutely right, but I feel like the way it's ended up being done wasn't."
- "Silos have been replaced by vacuums. It's not clear which Ministers are responsible for what."
- *"TOMs have been done comprehensively at the top; more challenging further down, especially in complex departments like Health and Education."*
- "We are now into Charlie's third year and we are still talking about Target Operating Models. Some considerable time has slipped on the delivery of these within departments, very few are complete. I wonder how much harder this could have been driven to achieve the desired change over the desired time-period. It has had the effect of drawing out the uncertainty for staff. You obviously want to do something like this properly, but you also want to do it quickly."
- "Tier 3 roles have happened pretty much universally across the organisation. We'd done the consultation, but we haven't been able to fill all the roles. For example, it has taken nine months to recruit the Digital Team."
- "We're a small government. We really ought to be able to do, for example, the integration of Health and Social Care."
- *"Charlie made good progress with this in 2019, but I still think there is a sense of there being smoke and mirrors. Whilst those at a senior level inside the organisation can see the ways in which the organisation has changed and is changing, the narrative for those*

outside – including some non-ministerial politicians, the media and the public at large – is different. They are not necessarily seeing how this is all coming together. From my perspective, it's coming together as fast as you could expect – but Charlie has had to do a huge amount of work to make that happen."

Gaining agreement to the Government Plan was a significant achievement, though some people described the approach adopted as somewhat formulaic and not sufficiently tailored to the unique circumstances of Jersey.

#### Third party comments

- *"Getting agreement to the Efficiencies Plan was a real sign of the politicians' confidence in Charlie."*
- "On the transformation of the organisation, I'd say that we were a year behind and slowing down (e.g. on the Efficiencies Programme)."
- "We didn't sell efficiency well enough and the Efficiencies Programme will certainly need to be revised."

## Objective 2: Organisational change and Team Jersey

## Organisational change

#### Achievements

The enormity of the challenges associated with organisational and cultural change was welldocumented in last year's appraisal. It is clear this year that there may even have been an underestimate of how difficult it would be to effect the desired change. That said, there has been huge progress. Clearly, the majority of people across the organisation are committed to the objectives, which is an achievement in itself. This buy-in has, however, led to frustration on the part of some since they perceive progress to be slower than they would like.

Everyone acknowledges how wide-ranging and fundamental the changes are. Given this, the degree of progress is very impressive. And, despite delays, the way in which messages are communicated and the degree of engagement have improved, leading to a change in the mood music.

2019 commitments	2019 actions
In 2019, in addition to "Meet the Chief" visits, the Chief Executive will embark on a series of "Ask the Chiefs" visits, where he and Director General colleagues will meet groups of employees to learn about their concerns.	The Chief Executive has partnered with Director General colleagues for "Ask the Chief" sessions, both at departmental and cross-government events, every two months.
To support the development of a Team Jersey culture, a wide-ranging review of HR policies is being conducted, including a code of practice for bullying, harassing and whistleblowing. This will be launched in January 2019 at the same time as an interim individual performance review process, which will evolve into a permanent outcomes-focussed process in 2020.	The new policies concerning a bullying, harassment and whistleblowing were launched as planned. Further policies are being reviewed as agreed by the States Employment Board. An interim performance and development appraisal system – "My Conversation, My Goals" – was introduced and refined as the year progressed.
A new intranet "front-window" is being introduced in 2019, which will enable all staff to access internal news and employee policies on any device and provide comments on stories as part of an improved two-way conversation in the organisation.	The intranet was developed during 2019, but its launch was delayed by user authentication issues for staff who are not office based, arising from legacy HR systems.

In terms of progress against specific objectives, the following can be reported:

A well-being programme will also be delivered in 2019, including the introduction of a staff helpline.	A staff helpline was introduced and a wellbeing programme is in place – although limited in impact due to funding issues in 2019, to be addressed with additional funding in 2020. A separate whistleblowing hotline was also set up. Additional resource was provided for well-being activities.
The first phase of the Team Jersey Programme, the "Big Conversation" focus groups, will finish at the end of February 2019.	Following workshops and focus groups, TDP Development compiled and published their independent Team Jersey 'discovery' report on what they had learned, with recommendations for action, which are being implemented. The report was shared with employees and published to the media and islanders, and several all-staff events were held at the Jersey Opera House, where the headlines form the report were presented and the Chief Executive and the lead partner on Team Jersey answered questions.
	As part of Phase Two, a Team Jersey programme was designed to boost a positive workplace culture and build capability in the leadership of change. Progress to date includes:
	<ul> <li>A Leadership Programme started in April 2019 and continued into December 2020 – to date, over 900 leaders and managers have commenced the programmes.</li> <li>Over 1300 staff commenced the Colleague Programme, which will continue to run into 2021.</li> <li>130 Team Jersey leads have completed their training and are working as a community to embed behaviours in the area of the organisation.</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>An employer network has been established working with private and third sector organisations to build island initiatives. Working groups have been set up to look at areas such as: building an early careers school engagement strategy; developing coaching and mentoring programmes across sectors; developing a strategic workforce plan for Jersey; sharing information and best practice to support the development of diversity and inclusion.</li> </ul>

A workforce development framework will be available by Autumn 2019.	This has been delayed due to capacity in People and Corporate Services. However, the funding was included in the Government Plan supported by the Chief Executive. This now has resources for workforce planning and development, and the Directorate is recruiting to the teams to create and deliver the new framework.
	However, some 'quick wins' and basics have been put in place in 2019, including a self- service development portal to support employees in developing their careers and helping them through the TOM changes. The MyWelcome (Induction Programme) has been piloted successfully. Support for the I WILL Group (women in leadership) is also encouraging self-organising groups to support greater representation and development of under-represented groups.

#### Third party comments

- "I'm seeing good green shoots now. It was painful, but Charlie has got better at explaining how we are doing. He now delivers a softer message, as a result of which, I see lots more happy people across the organisation."
- "People now realise that they work for the government / island, not just 'their' department."
- "Last year we moved and were able to amalgamate a number of departments. This year it's more difficult to measure the change. But I have noticed that the staff I work with are more confident, more relaxed and more secure."
- "It's going slowly that's the nature of the island and one of the challenges here. But we've made some good strides."
- "People are feeling that, in so many areas, there is just so, so much to do in so little time – and I think we're at risk of doing a hell of a lot to 80% completion and 50% quality. I wonder whether we could be taking a step back in places. I like that Charlie drives tempo – and we needed that as a government. And his vision is the right one."
- "The 'I Will' initiative, which is about inspiring women into leadership, is a really wellthought-out initiative. That's a good deliverable that helps people feel that we are moving towards being an organisation that is more diverse and flexible."
- "I think we're fiddling while Rome burns. Moving offices, spending a fortune on IT, when people are suffering."

- "Jersey had a particularly difficult year last year we had civil servants on strike, teachers on strike, various other people threatening to go on strike. That's never happened before."
- "In summary, Charlie Parker has taken on an almost impossible task. He probably underestimated it, not realising that Public Services had lacked any leadership at the top for years, was decades behind in its systems and processes, hopelessly over-stuffed and largely self-serving, rather than being customer requirement orientated. The local expectation was that he would sort everything out in a year or two something that was always going to be impossible. Furthermore, in order to achieve his objective, he probably came to realise very early on that there were no existing staff capable of doing so hence the need to bring in more outsiders than he first thought."
- "Charlie has been responsible for instigating Team Jersey, which is being led by a UKbased organisation but is now well-integrated in the Jersey Civil Service. That's worked pretty well. While I was worried this would be a repetition of messages put out by previous batches of leadership, they are trying to get new cultural messages out and I have realised, through some of the courses I have been on, that not everybody did have access to these pots of information historically. There is a degree of improvement required in terms of how we treat each other across the government. So, I do think this is a force for good."
- "On the people change piece, the first half of 2019 was spent convincing people of the need to change. Team Jersey started to get traction in the second half."
- *"People used to be apprehensive about culture change. Now there's much more buy-in and they like the internal branding / communication of it."*
- *"For me, the jury is still out on Team Jersey. It's got a lot of potential but perhaps it was underestimated just how big a cultural shift this was going to be. There is still quite a long way to go when you look at some behaviours in some departments. It's probably more around the middle management level (not top leaders) where there is work to be done."*
- "Team Jersey had a faltering moment at the end of 2019. We now have a better understanding of the challenge involved in getting 7,000 people through a Culture Change Programme. Senior leaders have been given more authority: Team Jersey is no longer just the Charlie and Andy show."
- "Team Jersey sessions were better than I was expecting, but I'm not sure that people come away from them feeling real ownership. Culture isn't just an enabler, it's everything. Team Jersey is a bit too 'processy'."

- "Team Jersey is good for those who want to engage, less good for those who don't."
- *"The Team Jersey people have been frustrated by differences across departments. Not clear what their legacy will be."*
- "The One Voice Pulse will give us a measure of staff engagement. I think feelings are more positive now, with people believing their voice matters and that they can speak up. Bad behaviours are challenged and discussion around the water cooler is much more positive than it was a year ago."
- "I think the key for Team Jersey, when it comes to the end of its life in maybe 18 months' time, will be to identify what different looks like. We will have spent £X million on the initiative, but what can we see for that spend? What can the public at large see for that spend?"

## Objective 3: Developing a stronger focus on customer service

#### **Overall progress**

#### Achievements

The aim to develop a stronger focus on customer service has been successful over the course of 2019. Many perceive this area to have been the real win and believe that the Chief Executive has played a significant part in driving improvements.

A new customer service strategy has been agreed and publicly accountable mechanisms to track performance are being developed. A performance framework, reflecting the principles of outcome-based accounting, has been introduced, though there is some scepticism about its impact. Relationships have continued to improve with partner organisations in the voluntary and community sectors. Historically, the way in which complaints were dealt with was a problem. The changes achieved in 2019 may have helped to reduce the number of complaints, and now, when they do occur, the way in which they are handled has been dramatically improved. A customer complaints strategy has been introduced. The new complaints process went live in October 2019 and a GOJ Customer Feedback Manager has been appointed for the first time. All this has been driven by the Chief Executive, who is widely acknowledged to be driven by the customer. Plans are in place to enhance complaints handling yet further, along with reviews of the nature of complaints, development of 'best practice' guidelines and implementation of advanced complaints handling training.

2019 commitments	2019 actions
A new central team will be fully staffed during Spring 2019 and will drive the implementation the new performance framework through 2019 to the end of 2021.	The new Performance Team had some staffing challenges throughout 2019. Despite these challenges, Jersey's Performance Framework was developed in 2019 and published on 17 <sup>th</sup> January 2020.
Outcomes Based Accounting (OBA) will become integral to developing a new high- performance culture. It will also support a new individual appraisal and development system for all public sector employees, which has been agreed and will be piloted during 2019.	The new Performance Framework based on the OBA concept was developed during 2019 and went live on 17 <sup>th</sup> January 2020. It comprehensively shows how Jersey is doing against outcome indicators across the three sustainable wellbeing areas: community, economy and environment. The framework

In terms of specific delivery against commitments:

	is a key element of the new strategic framework and has been internationally recognised as a best practice model
Taxes Office staff are due to move to La Motte Street in January 2019, while some 30 Customer and Local Services staff transfer from La Motte Street to Eagle House. Around 500 staff will then move from Cyril Le Marquand House and South Hill into the Broad Street Office in February 2019. A small number of staff will also move from other offices to Broad Street, including department senior leadership teams currently based in the Hospital, Highlands College and Maritime House. These moves are designed to enable closer working and more collaborative decision making between Tiers 1 and 2 leaders across Government. Broad Street will also provide new, high quality accommodation for Ministers, where they will be co-located with the Ministerial Support unit. Once Cyril Le Marquand House and South Hill are vacant, sites will then be available for clearing and re-development, potentially for key worker housing or other uses.	recognised as a best practice model. Office moves took place as planned in 2019, and Cyril Le Marquand House and South Hill both closed. More cross-government customer services are now delivered from La Motte Street and more cross-government teams are based in the interim HQ in Broad Street, alongside Ministers, who are served by a dedicated and collocated Ministerial Support Unit. An Office Modernisation Programme is underway, with a programme board chaired by the Chief Executive. A tender was issued in late 2019 for a partner to design and build a new government office in which around 1,600 public servants can be co-located and several existing buildings can be vacated for redevelopment or sale for residential, commercial or other purposes.
identify a permanent Government Headquarters in St Helier, to which staff from Broad Street, La Motte Street, Maritime House and other offices will eventually move. These moves will release further sites for leasing or redevelopment.	
<ul> <li>The priorities for developing relationships with Partners in 2019 are to:</li> <li>Build a strong and collaborative partnership with the voluntary and community sectors.</li> <li>Work with parishes to join up services and provide a more coherent service offer to the public.</li> <li>Develop a more joined up and local service offer in identified community hubs, which complement existing service delivery.</li> </ul>	The Government has acknowledged that it needed to change the way it engaged and worked with the sector and the sector also recognised it needed to change, in order to have a strong strategic voice and maintain the trust and confidence of its funders. This joint recognition set the context for developing a new relationship. The Chief Executive set out his vision for both a transformed Government and his expectations of the sector at a workshop in September 2018, attended by 80 representatives of charities and voluntary organisations. The initial workshop identified five priority issues affecting the relationship

between the VCS and the Government of Jersey:
<ul> <li>Communication.</li> <li>Information sharing.</li> <li>Co-ordination.</li> <li>Decision making.</li> <li>Funding.</li> </ul>
An action plan was produced by the working group and was widely distributed to the sector, to ensure wider views were captured and support secured. The working group oversaw the delivery of key elements of the action plan over the course of a year and a follow-up workshop was held at Jersey Zoo in September 2019. This follow-up workshop, addressed by the Social Security Minister, Judy Martin, provided an update on progress of the key elements within the action plan including:
<ul> <li>The provision of an advocate or champion of the VCS within the Government of Jersey through the recruitment of the Director of Local Services.</li> <li>The need to develop and widen partnership working between the sector and Government through the introduction of a clustering approach, bringing together key VCS organisations and Government officers around a specific theme or issue. By doing so, this has improved coordination, enabled better sharing of information, challenged and held one another to account, looked at opportunities to join up activities or share resources, identified training opportunities, ensured proper representation from the sector on strategic bodies and boards, etc. This clustering approach was successfully trialled, and clusters are regularly meeting around the following themes: children, homelessness, older people, adult mental health, children and young people's mental health, learning disabilities and autism, disabilities,</li> </ul>

<ul> <li>cancer, and equality, diversity and inclusion. Others will follow.</li> <li>A fresh approach to how the Government commissions activities and services from the sector is being introduced by Health and Community Services. This includes the coproduction and strategic planning of services, commissioning / contracting for outcomes, measuring impact and social value, ensuring a proportionate approach to the contracting process, providing greater financial security than many of the existing short-term commissions through better and more effective monitoring and evaluation.</li> <li>A more joined up approach to volunteering is being put in place with a partnership of VCS organisations working together to promote more and more effective volunteering. Their work has included overseeing National Volunteers Week, promoting the volunteer website, volunteer.je, looking at more effective and strategic use of Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR) both in the public and private sector and ensuring volunteering opportunities support training and employment opportunities for those furthest from the jobs market.</li> </ul>
strategic use of Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR) both in the public and private sector and ensuring volunteering opportunities support training and employment opportunities for those furthest from
2019 also saw the development of the Closer to Home approach to delivering services and activities more locally. The Closer to Home approach has developed and evolved from primarily a health initiative (Care Closer to Home), through a focus on developing physical community hubs in the west and east of the island, through to an incremental geographical roll out of the approach across existing facilities.

#### Third party comments

- "The stats on One Front Door have been excellent. It has been refreshed. We've also delivered on customer strategy and a customer complaint strategy and have managed to fill most customer staff posts."
- *"Objective 3 was really the success that did land last year. We have a unified customer gateway, with customer and local service in a single service centre."*
- "It was a stroke of genius to have customer service all under one roof."
- "In the old days, different departments never shared data."
- *"Stronger customer service is happening at the hubs, not so much in 'real life'. Mental health groups and family hubs are up and running."*
- "There are still some service lines to come together. This resonates back with the completion of the TOMs, that services are fully aligned with their new, long-term parentage as quickly as possible."
- "There is certainly more focus on customer service. We've got an entire department now, which is essentially dedicated to giving islanders as smooth an interaction with all government services as humanly possible – this seems to be working extremely well."
- *"The wins this year have been subtler. Local TOMs have helped with customer focus. Customer strategy is now led by a senior manager, rather than from the top."*
- "The departmental operational business plans give a much clearer focus on how departments are processing against delivery to their key objectives. This year, we're also embedding a publicly accountable means of tracking performance across the public service."
- "The departments now are responsive and friendly. They look more relaxed. If they don't know the answer, they are quick to get back to the individual."
- "Charlie is very focused on this area, but I'm not sure that the public is aware of it. His involvement with the media has improved, though the cynics see it as spin and Charlie doesn't always come across as empathetic."
- *"A new customer strategy was also agreed last year. Charlie was very supportive of it and actually challenged whether we could deliver even more and get people bought into it more. We couldn't really have asked for more in terms of the CE endorsing that strategy."*
- "Charlie gets it and is supportive of all of our work, but I'm not sure every Director General is quite as supportive. They're supportive on the face of it, but the challenge

of actually getting things to change is far harder than it should be. So, part of me wonders, although Charlie is saying the right things, how does that cascade down?"

- "I had a tax query and where before I would have been lost in their byzantine maze
   I was directed to one place in town and managed to speak to someone that day about my question. I was quite impressed by the way that was being done."
- "The one area that has caused problems has been the Income Tax Department. Three things happened at once: they physically moved the 'front-of-house' activities to a new building; they were hit with installing a completely new computer system; the finance industry poached a few of their key accountants. This created problems, but I think this is all behind us now."

## Objective 4: Building and developing good working relationships with COM, Assembly Members and Scrutiny Panels

## General

#### Achievements

During 2018, the Ministerial Support Unit (MSU) was set up, One Government was launched, and the Common Strategic Policy was developed and published externally. Objectives for 2019 therefore revolved around embedding the changes, developing relationships and delivering improvements to backbenchers. In broad terms, it is acknowledged that there has been significant progress, which is outlined under the specific headings below. It should be noted, however, that the Chief Executive is not responsible for services to States Members.

2019 commitments	2019 actions
Early in 2019, the Chief Executive will establish regular one-to-ones with Ministers and all Ministerial Teams to discuss, for example, the governance arrangements for the Government Plan, the investment framework, regeneration, etc. He will also hold regular private meetings with the Comité de Connétables, which will include Q&A sessions.	One-to-ones take place with most of the COM Ministers on a regular basis, where they wish to discuss issues or seek clarification on specific initiatives. Some Ministers use their Director Generals in the first instance and only meet with Chief Executive occasionally. Meetings are in place for the Chief Executive with the Comité de Connétables every six months. Agenda items are sent out in advance, so the Chief Executive is aware of what subjects they wish to discuss. Members of the Executive Leadership Team or senior officers also attend these meetings with the Chief Executive dependent upon the
Similarly, the Chief Executive will hold a minimum of two private briefing sessions for States Members, including Q&A, in order to improve relations with backbenchers.	agenda. Briefing sessions take place on big ticket items on a regular basis for States Members (e.g. Government Plan, Modernisation and Digital, the Efficiencies Programme, and the Office Modernisation Initiative).
Where Scrutiny is concerned, the aim will be to move towards doing more joint, corrective work, in order to address identified short-falls and legitimate criticisms.	Regular meetings take place with the Chairs of Committee and the Chief Executive and Chief Minister. Specific panels have also been set up to deal with, for example, the One Government Modernisation Initiative to give regular updates, as it is developed.
Generally, in Year Two, the Chief Executive will be trying to share plans on operational, as well as strategic, matters at an earlier	Regular Private Briefings take place with PAC or CSSP to take them through the progress on specific initiatives or One Government

stage, so that all members of the political leadership feel better supported. PAC and CSSP will also be affected by this.	activity, so they are kept up to date with progress. Regular Private Briefings have taken place on the Hospital and Office Project as well.
	The PAC Tracker, initially developed in 2018, is now embedded across the organisation. Over 600 outstanding recommendations have been identified dating back to 2016. These recommendations continue to be actively monitored and reported to the Executive Leadership Team, where appropriate. The vast majority of recommendations are being closed either because actions are complete (with improvements delivered), or the C&AG has dealt with them in more recent follow-up reports. All reports issued to date, by both PAC and the C&AG, have had an initial review and are uploaded onto the central tracker for further evaluation.
	Quarterly reports are issued to PAC, highlighting performance against reports and recommendations. In 2020, the PAC tracker will be further developed to monitor Scrutiny feedback and recommendations, States Assembly decisions and reports, and recommendations from Internal Audit.

#### Third party comments

- *"Overall, there is now more honesty between officers and politicians."*
- "Charlie is a better political operator than some of the politicians. I'm not sure what his support team are doing do they interface directly with Ministers? No one wants a failing government, but I'm not sure whether the Civil Service really supports them strategically!"
- "Things are going much better here. There are still some issues with officers who do not respect the political process, but Charlie is good at resolving issues quickly and properly. It's significant that some DGs have gained influence and authority as their departments have grown."
- *"Charlie now has 90-minute meetings with the Chief Minister and they always happen. Other Ministers feel freer to come and see him."*
- *"Much better support for Ministers now."*

- *"Historically, Jersey has suffered from the Civil Service being over-powerful. Charlie has tried to build ministerial authority."*
- "MSU has been a triumph, though Assistant Ministers are less well-served, and Assembly people much less so."
- "With the Council of Ministers, I think the working relationship is good. There is very much an alignment of interests with the Chief Minister around the delivery of the Government Plan."
- "With the Council of Ministers, I'm not sure that Charlie listens as much as he tells. He has a tendency to hear what you say, but then translates it into what he believes. He still needs to listen more carefully to what people are actually saying."
- "Charlie has put a lot of effort into the Assembly and this has paid dividends. He's put effort into individual briefings of Assembly Members."
- *"His accessibility to Members from my perspective is absolutely excellent. If I send him an email, I always get a response usually within a few hours."*
- "There is a way to go in terms of Charlie gaining all of their trust, when it comes to the States Assembly. However, you're never going to keep everybody happy in the job that he's got, and he is quite happy to be the fall guy and take bad news on the chin on behalf of the government."
- "Charlie continues to fight for better Member support. However, he was barred from the States Assembly because they felt he pressurised them during the coffee break."
- *"Assembly Members still feel a bit intimidated by Charlie and talk about him lurking in the corridors."*
- *"Assembly Members still need more support, but they should be encouraged to be more innovative on their own behalf."*
- "In terms of Scrutiny, they are predominantly formed by backbenchers, so there is also a degree of cynicism and criticism, but that's government for you. Charlie has put very proactive processes in place to try to improve these working relationships – not just with himself, but with DGs and with our operational teams. I think it's working; I think people are beginning to make more effort to improve those relationships. It was previously frosty and adversarial, whereas I would say it's a little more collaborative now."
- "Scrutiny Panels tend to be used as political vehicles nihilistic, rather than constructive challenge."
- "Scrutiny should be evidence-based and objective. Unfortunately, it tends to be more about people than process."

- "The Scrutiny Panels are tetchy things there's an adversarial relationship. Charlie is superb at managing them."
- *"I've been to three Scrutiny Panels in the last year with Charlie. He has known his subject; he's answered the questions and he has handled Scrutiny really well."*
- *"At Scrutiny, we are called in to be told how to do our work. Charlie was trying to be helpful, but it felt like meddling."*
- "I would say the relationship with Scrutiny Panels is probably neutral. In some quarters, there is a healthy respect; in some others, there is a degree of cynicism. I think the question for them remains, 'What's different?' The answers to this question should be seen as positive – but only if we can break it down into more detail."

# Objective 5: Financial, performance and business management

# General

### Achievements

There was significant progress during 2019 with regard to financial, performance and business management objectives, although there have been some frustrations with the pace of change.

In terms of specific achievements:

2019 commitments	2019 actions
In early 2019, a business case will be brought forward for the investment required to deliver an integrated platform, which will replace the current outdated finance system and provide integrated finance, commercial and HR payroll data.	The ITS Outline Business Case was completed in time for inclusion within the Government Plan, and subsequent funding was approved.
An interim performance review process will also be introduced in early 2019 as part of the General Culture Change Programme. This will evolve into a permanent, outcomes focussed programme in 2020.	Departmental Business Plans are in place across the organisation linked to the Government Plan. Integral to this, an interim performance and development appraisal system – "My Conversation, My Goals" – has been introduced (see below).
The first new online service using the new YOTI ID authentication is expected to go live in January 2019, which will enable islanders to change their address online if they move.	This did not happen as planned. The YOTI ID went live and could be used with OneGov.je in January 2019, but the launch of the Change of Address service was delayed.
Significant investment is required to upgrade infrastructure, and EY has been appointed as a partner for a modernisation and digital programme. They will work with the Government over 2019 and into 2020 to develop the approach to digital government.	As a result of the EY work, M&D have developed a TOM to support the development of digital government, a long term vision for digital government and a business case for the first four years of investment in technology to start to deliver the vision.
EY will also help to establish a corporate portfolio management office, create a digital strategy for the whole of the public service and identify the common technology needs and capabilities across the organisation to maximise efficiencies, working alongside existing staff in M&D. A key part of their assignment will be the transfer of key skills and knowledge, in order to create a sustainable organisation once they leave.	In addition to the above, EY delivered a model, processes and documents to support the creation of a corporate portfolio management office and an Efficiencies Programme to deliver the first £40m in 2020. Unfortunately, there was limited skills transfer as M&D were unable to stand up new teams such as CPMO, Architecture, Information Governance to receive the skills, because funding was not available in 2019.

In 2019, a new commercial framework will be established with key metrics identified that baseline the current position.	Work on this did not start until late 2019 with Proxima, again due to funding issues. The new framework and structure will be introduced in 2020.
The team is also working to develop a pipeline of procurements worth more than £100,000, which will enable the Government to develop packages of work strategically and deliver economies of scale.	This was only partially completed due to the lack of resources and competing priorities such as Brexit, Our Hospital, etc. Some pipelines have been established, but they are currently incomplete. However, efficiency opportunities were identified, particularly in HCS.
The Jersey Standard is being rolled out from January along with an interim appraisal system for staff called "My Conversation, My Goals".	The new Performance Framework was developed during 2019 and went live in January 2020.
	An interim performance and development appraisal system – "My Conversation, My Goals" – was introduced and refined as the year progressed.
A new internal IT and Digital strategy will be ready next month (February 2019), along with an investment business case for funding it.	The Technology Transformation business case was developed and either included within the Government Plan or agreed for funding via alternative approaches (Our Hospital, Social Security Fund). Considerable effort was required to ensure that Government Plan funding was secured.
The new Director of Corporate Planning and Performance will lead a dedicated Performance Directorate – for the first time in Jersey – which will be staffed during the first quarter of 2019.	The Director was appointed and has established a team.

- "My challenge is whether we are really as far forward as we would want to be (compared to this time last year). For example, performance reporting is very patchy across different areas. How are we still, two years into the new structure, accepting some of the poor things going on departmentally? And who should be responsible for dealing with that?"
- "Still a bit muddled at the top who's in charge of what? Senior jobs are being merged and different DG posts created."
- "Much better stats and tracking of risks and policies now. The information is then made available in easy-to-understand formats. Charlie certainly gives the politicians much more information than his predecessor did."
- "There's now an eye-wateringly high level of investment. I hope it produces results."

- "This has improved immeasurably. The quality, quantity and timeliness of reporting across financial, performance and business management figures have improved hugely."
- "We've just changed our budgeting system as part of the One Government strategy. Now, if a backbencher wants to put forward a proposition to spend more money, he has to find the relevant income stream to pay for it. Which is far more sensible than what we previously did. The change went through very well and Charlie was instrumental in that. There was a lot of debate about how to balance the books, and we're in the process of moving to zero-base budgeting, so we should have a much more accurate budgeting system going forward."
- "Charlie is very attuned to the financial side and has been excellent at spotting, e.g. underutilised assets."
- "Again, there is a way to go here. Improvements have most definitely been made over the last few years compared with what existed. There has been the same challenge of 'setting fire to the whole house', insofar as the professionals that we meet to deliver improved financial performance have gone through a restructuring, which was quick and hard. We lost a few key players along the way, which has hurt us a bit. There are plans afoot now to improve performance and business management."
- *"My confidence in the HR department is growing. There's a real opportunity for the function to shine."*
- "We have set the dial for transforming IT."
- "Charlie is going to have to demonstrate benefit from those big EY cheques. There are lots of benefits – but they need to be extolled as such. Otherwise, all that money that's been spent will be seen as 'lost' in the eyes of the public."

# Objective 6: To promote and support the economy of Jersey both internally and externally

# Overall

### Achievements

There were significant developments in this area during 2019, including some which were not listed in the Chief Executive's objectives for the year. In particular, there have been investments in infrastructure and optimisation of space and buildings. Successes include the Island Plan, the Employers' Group and immigration. Going forward, more progress needs to be made on economic development, including the delivery of an economic framework.

Specific achievements included:

2019 commitments	2019 actions
Areas for possible collaboration with Guernsey during 2019 include:	
<ul> <li>Professional liaison and operational mutual support, where expertise and clinical resources to support care delivery are shared.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>During 2019, colleagues in Jersey and Guernsey continued to build on the aspirations of the joint Memorandum of Understanding (signed in 2018), to formalise the positive working relationships between the two islands, and explore new options for collaboration. Towards the end of 2019, a Workstream Programme Board was established comprising senior officers from both islands to scope the development of joint-working opportunities across resourcing, training, procurement, and better longer-term alignment between respective transformative programmes.</li> </ul>
Shared procurement for better value.	• In line with the Justice and Home Affairs MoU, procurement opportunities relating to equipment such as drone blocking, and electronic monitoring / tagging began to be developed
<ul> <li>Recruitment opportunities for joint roles.</li> </ul>	• The pan-island Independent Chair for the Safeguarding Partnership Boards was a significant step forward in 2019. The Children's Commissioner worked in

	Guernsey to support the adoption of the UN Rights Respecting School Programme, pending Guernsey adopting the UNCRC and associated legislation that would enable a formal joint role. Work continued with Guernsey on the development of legislation that would enable a pan-island Care Commission. Within the Justice and Home Affairs portfolio, opportunities for joint initiatives within the Offender Management portfolio were initiated. In line with the 2018 MoU between respective Health teams, foundations were laid to ensure that vacancies in respect of senior posts would be considered jointly.
Shared education, especially in nursing.	<ul> <li>Memorandum of Understanding was signed between Jersey's Minister for Home Affairs and Guernsey's President for Committee of Home Affairs in 2019, outlining areas for potential collaboration. Opportunities for shared training across Jersey and Guernsey's prison services and intelligence capabilities were considered.</li> </ul>
The organisation will respond quickly and effectively to the implications of whatever emerges from the Brexit process.	The Government continued a wide programme of engagement with UK Ministers and officers across all policy areas affected by Brexit in 2019.
	External Relations, within the Office of the Chief Executive, played a critical role in managing the Brexit programme, including supporting preparations for a Day 1 No Deal, overseeing planning for a future UK / EU partnership agreement, and preparations for future UK / third country trade deals.
	The public service planned extensively for Brexit, including the potential for Day 1 No Deal scenarios in 2019. From March last year, the One Gov Brexit team – comprising officers from all the key departments affected – undertook significant preparations including a review of impact on Jersey's Critical National Infrastructure; the supply of food, fuel and medicine and medical supplies; the possible impacts on some of the island's most vulnerable communities; and travel. A

Secure the future of Jersey's financial services and digital sectors through the development of policy and legislation and promoting efficiency and effectiveness of associated arm's length organisations.	<ul> <li>comprehensive communication campaign to the public and business was also undertaken. The Jersey-EU Settlement Scheme operated effectively through 2019, providing reassurance for those EU nationals that live and work in Jersey.</li> <li>External Relations secured extension of the UK's membership of the World Trade Organisation. The cross-government Jersey Trade Partnership Group, led by External Relations, undertook detailed analysis of key Free Trade Agreements (FTAs) and the potential impacts of aligning with EU Regulation. This has supported discussions with UK government and will help ensure Jersey's interests are understood and taken into account, as far as possible, in future partnership discussions. This analysis, combined with the launch of the Let's Talk Trade campaign, has been critical to supporting the development of Jersey's emerging international trade policy.</li> <li>The team continued to implement its Global Markets strategy in 2019, with an extensive programme of engagement across key markets.</li> <li>A Future Economy Political Oversight Group established to provide oversight, on behalf of the Council of Ministers, on the Future Economy of Jersey:</li> <li>Work on the procurement approach for the engagement of a suitably skilled and experienced organisation to provide the services of a Strategic Partner in respect of the Future Economy Programme was completed.</li> <li>Background work was completed.</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Background work was completed to consolidate the economic</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Conduct Group on Business Taxation, to ensure that Jersey preserves its status as a co-operative jurisdiction.</li> <li>Support for arm's length organisations with approval and implementation of</li> </ul>

growth opportunities, was completed in respect of:
<ul> <li>Delivery of the Digital Jersey Xchange (IoT Lab).</li> <li>Establishment of Jersey Finance's New York office.</li> <li>Delivery of a Digital Skills Academy and enhanced Digital Hub capacity.</li> </ul>

- "Charlie recognised that we had neglected the business and civic infrastructure. The island was looking tired and there was clearly a need to invest more in infrastructure, and to grow the economy and our productivity. Both are now being attended to."
- "We have promised but haven't really delivered an economic framework."
- "I'm not sure that there's been much progress on economic development internally and externally."
- *"The government still should be using local suppliers more, for example, in Recruitment especially."*
- "They used to keep Charlie hidden, but this year he has been seen out and about much more often we didn't want to like him, but I do!"
- "When he came to Citizen's Advice, he didn't waste a second of his time and his visit was really appreciated."
- "Partners now view the government more positively (e.g. the IOD)."
- *"He's good at lunches, though not much happens after he's gone."*
- "Charlie's capable, eloquent and has all the tools to make this work, though his team is not the strongest. The trouble is that his dislike of challenge comes across as irritating arrogance and weakness. He needs to reach out more to Partners, rather than trying to control everything."
- *"He's not winning enough hearts and minds in the community. My feeling is that support for what he's doing has ebbed away in the last 12 months."*
- "Charlie has done this sufficiently. Some areas have 'arm's length' organisations that do this (e.g. finance industry; tourism industry), so there's a limited need for Charlie to be too visible in those fields."
- "Not so many external visits this year by Charlie. The Brexit work was well-coordinated, and Charlie talked about it a lot."

- "There was a huge fuss about Brexit and a great deal of fear that came to nothing."
- "The collaboration with Guernsey doesn't seem to have worked and there's a myriad of reasons for this. Charlie originally set some pretty bold expectations, some of which died on the altar of cynicism and some from a lack of willingness. The two services on the islands are quite different. Jersey has a better resourced Civil Service some might say over-resourced and Guernsey is too lean. We found that working with Guernsey has slowed us down. We have persevered, but you can see why some areas never got off the ground. I think we either need to double down on this and make it work, or we need to go our two separate ways."
- *"He's presided over a period of expanding the promotion of our economy by creating a New York office, a Dubai office, etc. There are most definitely attempts to increase Jersey's visibility globally. There is an attempt to ensure that we are targeting those countries who could benefit from relationships with us (e.g. southern African countries). There is an obvious external drive."*
- *"I think he's very visible. He certainly can't be accused of shying away from troublesome discussions with antsy industrial sectors. He's quite happy to have frank and open discussions which I think they probably respect him for."*
- "In terms of the business community, I think there is a lot of positive feedback around things being more joined up and people working better together."
- "The Employers' Forum has helped to defuse criticism. They like to be included."
- "In terms of representing the government and conversations with Chamber of Commerce, industry directors, etc., Charlie is doing it in a very responsible way amongst economic stakeholders locally."
- "His engagement with business, the Institute of Directors, the Chamber of Commerce I never heard any negative feedback. Once people meet him, and once they actually understand where he's trying to take us, they change their opinions."
- "Where hotels can turn over accommodation for their staff, the rest of the industry can't

   and there has been a bit of a housing crisis on the island. So, we're entering into a
   project with the government, which is giving us the opportunity to discuss how we can
   use some buildings in the short-term / interim."

# Personal Change

# Top Team

#### Achievements

The Chief Executive's overall leadership objective for Year Two related to creating more distributed leadership. The Corporate Strategy Board has now become the Executive Leadership Team, and this is perceived as a positive shift. Whilst perhaps still too operational at times, the team is thought to be loyal, cohesive – and probably better than it thought it was. Charlie is thought to be respectful of the team members and listening more effectively. However, there is a sense that his direct reports remain overly reliant on him. So, there is still scope to enhance the capability and effectiveness of the overall team. On the whole, however, the evidence suggests that this area is a success story. Third party comments are clearly particularly important in assessing Charlie's progress here, with respect to both overall behavioural change and progress on specific objectives identified at the beginning of the year.

- *"It took a while for Charlie to realise that we don't have the breadth of senior experience he is used to. There's still a need for us all to step up. The Executive Leadership Team has a new name, more structure and more accountability. Charlie listens to us better now."*
- "The Top Team is now managed really well. Charlie comes across as respectful, engaged and questioning, and he manages meetings really professionally."
- "The team is stronger than we thought we were. We solve real problems and there is real momentum now."
- "With regard to the dynamics between team members, there are some groupings and we are not particularly unified. Overall, though, it's good."
- "We still spend too much time on operational, rather than strategic matters."
- *"The Top Team is more overloaded than ever is this part of Charlie's plan? As a result, things either take longer than they should or aren't done well enough e.g. TOMs."*
- "I'm afraid we're still just reactive and very rarely proactive."
- *"Charlie has always recognised that respect for his leadership needed to be earned. The Top Team reflects this."*

- "Charlie is always right (in his own mind). I know how to deal with this, so it's not a problem for me, but others don't. So, it would be good if he were more receptive to others' views."
- "Charlie is clearly very smart, experienced and has a good track-record. Is there anyone around him, within his senior team, that can constructively challenge his thinking? Are they empowered or is he trying to do it all himself?"

# Communications and media strategy

#### Achievements

One objective the Chief Executive signed up to for 2019 was to communicate more effectively across the organisation. From a personal perspective, he is thought to be an accomplished communicator, who has been as visible and accessible as possible to frontline staff and managers, whilst leading the public service through transformation, investing considerable time in the Government Plan and dealing with other priorities. However, it is noted that effective communication is not the sole responsibility of the Chief Executive; other leaders need to play a meaningful role – and this is a core element of the Team Jersey managers' programme. Furthermore, all the evidence suggests that the Communications Team now in place is highly professional and impressive. That said, there is a sense the comms could be yet more empathetic, on the basis that Jersey is a 'hearts and minds' place.

- "The communications Charlie has instigated in our new government are significantly better than they used to be. We've got quite an impressively professional Communications Team in place. They took a while to bed in, because of the centralisation, but I think it's been a move that has benefitted the Civil Service – especially in times of trouble. The communications that have come out so far around COVID, for example, have been very professional. Overall, the comms is very evidencebased and much improved."
- "Sometimes, the way big comms are written can cause a little panic. Some of the stuff that's gone out could have been better in its style and wording. They are not always worded very sympathetically, and Jersey is a very 'hearts and minds' place."

• "There could have been more empathy. I think they're getting better at managing the emotional side of things. There's a growing awareness that they were slightly on the wrong foot, and I think that the communications lately have been a lot better."

# Management style and behaviour

#### Achievements

From a personal change perspective, the previous year's feedback identified a need to be more open-minded, listen more effectively and establish more of a distributed leadership style. Feedback would indicate that the Chief Executive has substantially succeeded in doing this – being more receptive to differing views, coordinating others' efforts, and adopting a coaching approach. He is viewed as a figurehead, and it works well when people can see his authentic, human side. If anything, he could afford to engage even more widely, since there was some feedback that he is listening less to junior people now. With regard to his personal characteristics, people praise his vision, his clear thinking, his resilience and his standards. Going forward, he needs to maintain this momentum and continue to ensure a distributed approach.

- "On the positive side, Charlie is a clear thinker, a good diagnostician, and has high standards and expectations. He's also very tough and resilient, which is just as well since he is operating in a very difficult context."
- "Charlie's a good listener but his method of operating sometimes blocks progress. We need more influence and persuasion, less bull-like behaviour."
- "This year, Charlie has listened and has moderated his tendency to tell people what to do."
- "Charlie's better now at being challenged. His message to me tends to be, 'Just make it ok!'"
- "He does have a good reputation internally. He is much more of a figurehead than his predecessor was. We needed someone like Charlie. Everyone knows who he is. He's got a clear, simple vision. And I think he's done quite well at engaging with colleagues, even though he can't be everywhere all of the time. He has struck a good balance, he does get out, and he's very good when he meets colleagues. It was so well-received

when he came to our department, for example. He takes the time to listen, to talk to people, to get to know our people. He's very good at connecting."

- *"Charlie spends time coaching people at every level on doing their bit to effect the change. He is a very good coach."*
- "Charlie's door is always open, but people are relatively scared of him."
- *"Meet-the-Chief sessions allow Charlie to reveal himself. People love it. He answers questions transparently and he's clearly the genuine article."*
- "Charlie is authentic but doesn't always project this. He could afford to show more vulnerability and admit that he doesn't know everything."
- "On occasions, he still tends to be a bit too laddish backslapping, blokey."
- "Charlie still needs to focus more on the positive changes to come articulating the destination and painting an inspirational picture of what good will look like. He could also afford to demonstrate his commitment to public service more publicly rather than just doing it quietly on-site visits in big gatherings and to the media."
- "The key thing is that Charlie needs to prioritise better (e.g. what matters most?)."
- "There's still a tendency for everything to be top priority. He needs to do more in explaining what the real priority is."
- *"I think he may be listening less to junior staff than he used to. He has his own people and it's them he prefers to talk to."*
- *"Above all else, Charlie is professional and resilient. He never takes his problems out on immediate staff. More generally, he's no longer seen as the villain of the piece."*
- *"Sometimes, when Charlie is given bad news, he holds onto it for a long time without sharing. Then suspicion creeps in. And, when he finally shares the information, people wonder 'where that crept in from'. He should go in earlier with bad news, rather than trying to put a positive spin on things."*
- *"He is good at giving us credit with Ministers and at backing people."*
- "Overall, for me, I think Charlie shows a remarkable amount of resilience and selfcontrol. It's quite hard to see when Charlie is stressed versus amused. He draws a good level in managing his own emotions, and doesn't respond in adverse circumstances – which, in turn, helps to keep the calm amongst others."

# Overall approach / tone

### Achievements

In 2019, the objective was to play more positive 'mood music' – focusing more on a positive future, rather than how poor the past was – and to focus on wins and successes. Feedback would indicate that this has largely been achieved. Mid-year, the Chief Executive declared the stabilisation phase of transformation to be ending and that the remainder of 2019 would be focused on recovery and on celebrating the improvements that have been achieved. The Chief Executive has sought consistently to talk about progress and to recognise the hard work of staff, rather than to keep highlighting the legacy of issues that are yet to be addressed. That said, the reality of the situation is that Ministers are still raising legacy issues and identifying matters that need urgent investment. Furthermore, some feedback indicates that, under pressure, the Chief Executive can still resort to referring back to what he inherited. So, whilst progress has been made, and the feedback is largely positive, there is still some work to do.

- "Charlie created the mood music really well; we've got to change."
- *"Last year, Charlie was in bullying mode. This year, he's definitely had a new tone which has been very helpful, and he projects himself better."*
- "There's definitely been a change of mood music. Much less staff bashing. I really welcome this more complimentary style of management."
- *"Under pressure (e.g. at Scrutiny Panels), he can still regress to saying what rubbish he inherited."*
- "There has been a celebration of success; there is recognition across the organisation. It's hard for everyone to see that, because we're such a diverse organisation. Something outstanding might be done in one department, but not everyone will recognise the significance of that, simply because they're not involved. I think it would be good to keep reinforcing and celebrating – and bringing everything back round to good behaviours and values. You usually get good outcomes and best practice as a result of good behaviours."

# **Conclusion and recommendations**

In his second year as Jersey's Chief Executive, Charlie Parker has consolidated his personal position and made significant further strides towards embedding the One Government approach to the island's governance. This may have implications for the Chief Executive Appraisal Process. It may now be appropriate to pare back the exercise, involving fewer 'expert witnesses', and adopting a lighter touch to performance measurement. The Year Two report has been seriously delayed by the involvement of many 'expert witnesses' in the preparation for and response to the COVID threat. Coupled with the decision to bring the appraisal period into line with the calendar year, this implies that work on the Year Three report should begin early in 2021. It is, therefore, important that, as soon as the revised Government Plan is approved, the Chief Executive signs off on the next set of personal performance commitments, covering the rest of 2020. The Year Two report contains no such commitments, as a consequence of the impact COVID has had on the island's finances and on what the Government can now realistically aspire to achieve over the next period.